Environment for Europe Conference in Kiev 21 -23 May 2003

DOP 13:  Intervention from Minister Børge Brende, Norway, about

Development, priorities and perspectives of the Environment for Europe process

Mr Chairman,

I am quite optimistic concerning the future of the Environment for Europe-process after the Kiev Conference.

Environment for Europe has brought the whole UNECE region together in a unique process. Governments, financial institutions, NGOs and many others from 55 countries have shared their experience and strengthened our common efforts to improve the environment.

Environment for Europe has so far contributed significantly to the impressive environmental changes in the countries in Central Europe that soon will be integrated in the EU. The enlargement of Europe will have positive consequences for the whole European continent. The accession countries' harmonization of environmental standards and legislation is expected to lead to an improved health for the population, with improved quality of both water and air. For Norway's part, the reduction of transboundary air pollution has already improved the conditions for Norwegian forests and lakes. 

However, there are still challenges left to work on, and I have six brief points about the future of the Environment for Europe:

1) Environment for Europe should continue after Kiev, and should give priority to the need for follow-up on a regional basis of the commitments made in Johannesburg.
2) Environment for Europe should place major emphasis on efforts to strengthen environmental management in the EECCA countries – I welcome the Kiev Strategy which will provide the framework for this. Water problems should be a central priority of this Strategy, as it is of the first priority of the Commission of Sustainable Development. I will commit my Government to support this work. 

3) The Balkan states must not be forgotten. The Environmental Reconstruction Program for South East Europe should have our continued support, and be an integral part of our process. The Regional Environmental Center should continue to have a coordination role for this program. 

4) One question is about the frequency of the ministerial meetings. In my opinion there should be at least three years between such ministerial meetings, otherwise their importance could be reduced. On the other hand, it can be useful to have some sub-regional ministerial meetings when necessary. 

5) The OECD Task Force should continue to support the implementation of the Kiev-strategy. The UNECE, in cooperation with other international bodies, should continue to have a coordinating function in preparing the regional Ministerial meetings, which as often as possible should be held in individual host countries. 

6) Finally, Mr Chairman, I would stress the importance of continuing, and where necessary, strengthening, our links with civil society in the whole Environment for Europe process. The NGOs have contributed greatly to the democratization of Central Europe, and they are on the way to play the same role in many of the EECCA-countries. We need the broad and active engagement of the NGOs in the future of Environment for Europe. 

Thank you.

